   Minutes

 Spruce Pine Town Council

Monday, October 9th, 2023
A meeting of the Town Council was held on October 9, 2023.  Present were Mayor Darla Harding and Council Members Rocky Buchanan, Larry McKinney, James Acuff, and Jackie Rensink.  Staff in attendance included Darlene Butler, Crystal Young, Michael Wood, Cory Blevins, Kasey Cook, Spencer Bost, and Shelley Buchanan.  Others attended, including Chad Donnahoo, Kim Hageman, Cynthia Sciacca, Phillip Hise, Donnie Staton, Dr. John Boyd, Katie Willett, Trey Oakley, Lori McIntyre, and Lynn Holler.   
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Darla Harding called the regular meeting to order at 5:30 PM.  Jackie Rensink gave the invocation.   Larry McKinney led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA  
Rocky Buchanan moved to approve the agenda with the addition of the approval of minutes from the Special Meeting held on October 3rd, 2023. Also, moving Lori McIntyre from appointment to action agenda.  James Acuff seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Larry McKinney moved to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of September 25, 2023.   Rocky Buchanan seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.  
Rocky Buchanan moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting held on October 3rd, 2023.  James Acuff seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.  

APPOINTMENT
Dr. John Boyd attended the Council meeting to give an update on the boutique hotel and the coliseum.  He stated that the hotel is staying pretty busy and is serving its purpose of bringing people into town.  There is still a lot of construction going on and he hopes to have it wrapped up soon.  The hotel is currently hosting people from over 30 different planetariums for an event, and will be hosting another large group next month.  Bids are coming in for the restaurant and bar.  They received a large grant from the EDA for a culinary program.  The Sky Park is doing very well.  The public seems to really enjoy the laser light shows.  He thanked the Town for their efforts in implementing and encouraging down lighting.  He gave an update on the new YMCA to begin construction later in the month.  Dr. Boyd stated he appreciated the partnership with the Town and if everyone works together we can become a better and more economically stable community.  James Acuff asked about turning the light poles in town to down lighting fixtures.  Dr. Boyd replied that as Duke Energy replaces lights with LEDs they also add a shield for down lighting.  Darlene also mentioned that down lighting was an important part of the Land Use the Town recently adopted.  Trey Oakley gave an update on the YMCA coming to Spruce Pine.  He stated the project is 100% funded as of today and he hopes it will be complete in the Spring of 2025.  There will be an aquatic center with two pools, water fixtures, and waterslides.  Ther will also be an 18,000 sq ft wellness facility, classrooms, child development center, locker rooms, and lobby area.  He is very excited about the project and hopes the community loves it.  
PUBLIC COMMENT
· Cynthia Sciacca addressed the Council about the pedestrian foot bridge at Riverside Park.  She wanted to make a public comment about how important ADA compliance is for this bridge.  She had attended the BBQ Festival over the weekend and witnessed a gentleman struggle to get across the bridge in a wheelchair.   She explained that making this bridge ADA compliant would be a great advantage to the citizens and that she was very upset at the insensitive comments she saw on Facebook regarding this.  She stated she hopes the public will be supportive of the Town Council when the time comes to make a decision about restoring or replacing the foot bridge.  
DEPARTMENT UPDATES 

Parks and Rec
· Michael Wood gave his director’s report for September.  Said report is incorporated by reference and attached to these minutes.  He also mentioned the Fall Garden Workshop being held at Riverside Park in the Mitchell Giving Gardens on October 22nd from 2-4pm. 
Police Department
· Chief Kasey Cook stated that the department had 317 calls last month, which is a little less than previous months.  His officers are staying busy.  
· He is in the process of hiring a new officer and also still waiting on paperwork from another new hire.  Then he will be fully staffed.   

· The new police vehicles will be ready to pick up in the next couple of months.  

· Michael Hollifield’s truck is having a cage installed to be able to transport detainees.  

· Whitson’s will be running power to the new evidence room tomorrow.  They will begin moving evidence into the building this week.  

· Kelly Johnson and Dalton Mace will be going to Sanford for in-service training next week.  The K9 is now available and has started training.  

Water and Sewer
· Donnie Staton with Veolia gave his report for the month of September.  Said report is incorporated by reference and attached to these minutes.  
Finance
· Crystal Young gave the Council an update on the financials for the first quarter ending September 30th.  She noted that the auditors have finished the audit and will coming to a meeting soon to give their report.  
· ARPA representatives met with Crystal to review the Town’s handling of ARPA funds.  They said everything looked great and even wanted to spotlight the Henredon pump station replacement.   
· She met with the State Treasurers Office and they were pleased with the improvement to the water and sewer fund.  

· The F150 for the public works department is scheduled to be built November 6th.  
· A letter of intent for the BRIC grant has been submitted for the $3.5 million for an elevated storage tank.  

· Crystal met with the Town’s credit card vendor this week and learned ways to cut costs associated with the credit card terminal.  

Main Street

· Spencer gave his monthly report.  He stated that he is a month in and loving the position as Main Street Director.  He thanked the board and volunteers for their support.  He has met with all of the committees and everything seems to be going well.  He held a “Downtown Cleanup” on October 3rd.  He had 5 volunteers that worked for 3 hours.  Fall decorations have been put on upper street.  Downtown Halloween festivities will be on Tuesday the 31st from 5-7 PM.  He has begun planning Small Business Saturday.  
ACTION AGENDA

· Lori McIntyre with the Spruce Pine Community Enhancement group requested permission from the Council to close Bean Tree Ln on a Saturday in October to have a haunted house fund raiser for the skate park.  She asked that the street be closed from 6 pm-11pm.  Jackie Rensink made a motion to allow the closing of the street for this purpose.  James Acuff seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.  
· Crystal shared a proposal from a company called No Cost Solutions.  This company would come in and audit the Town’s utility bills to find cost savings and billing errors.  This discussion is tabled for now.  The Rural Water Association will be looking into our energy bills as well.  

· Michael Wood presented the new hiking/walking/bike trail around Brad Ragan Park.  In order to have community involvement he would like the public to get to name the new trail.  There will be a contest where the public can submit names for trail online and the winner of the contest will receive a pool season pass and $40.00 food voucher for the Brad Ragan Pool.  

· It was the consensus of the Council to schedule a public hearing concerning the vacant building ordinance.  
· Shelley Buchanan presented a zoning change request from Casey Dahnke.  She has requested to rezone 205 English Street from C-3 to R-3.  The Planning and Zoning Board has met and voted unanimously to recommend approving this request.  It was the consensus of the Council that Shelley notify the adjacent property owners and schedule a public hearing.  

TOWN MANAGER
· Tree trimming has been completed today downtown and at Brad Ragan Park.  
·  The new heat pump has been stalled at the library.  Ronnie Benton will be checking in it to make sure it is running properly.
· The striping on Walnut Ave, Locust St, the library and in the parks is complete and looks great.  
· Darlene and Shelley will be finishing up a local government finance class tomorrow virtually.  
· She met with Phill Trew with the HCCOG regarding the Stormwater Assessment and Planning Project.  The HCCOG will be administering the grant and handling the GIS mapping.  
· Early November is the deadline for streetscape RFQs.  
· Public works director applications were due by October 6th.  Darlene has done one interview and will be doing a couple more.  
· The EDA disaster grant was submitted for the $1.3 million to fund the Hwy 226 water line project.  
· Darlene gave the Council a copy of a letter from the Quartz Corp discussing a new surface mining permit at the Olerud tract off of Roan Rd.  This property was rezoned to I2 on 3/12/2012.  Darlene also provided copies of property owners letters of concern. 
MAYOR/COUNCIL REQUESTS / COMMENTS

Mayor Harding made a comment regarding the last Council meeting concerning the pedestrian bridge at Riverside Park.  She wanted to make it clear to the public that there was not a vote taken at that meeting concerning the bridge.  The Council simply gave the town manger permission to explore all options and avenues which included applying for a grant that would replace the bridge if they so choose in the future.  She stated that something has to be done and every option must be explored so they can figure what to do for future generations.    
ADJOURNMENT

With no further business, Rocky Buchanan moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:54 pm.  
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